
13 January 2020 

Tuesday 21 January 2020 Room 0.01, Ground Floor, Quadrant, The Silverlink North, 
Cobalt Business Park, North Tyneside commencing at 6.00 pm 

Agenda 
Item 

Page 

1. Apologies for Absence

To receive apologies for absence from the meeting.

2. Appointment of Substitute Members

To be notified of the appointment of any Substitute Members.

3. To Receive any Declarations of Interest and Notification of
any Dispensations Granted

You are invited to declare any registerable and/or non-
registerable interests in matters appearing on the agenda, and
the nature of that interest.

You are also invited to disclose any dispensation in relation to
any registerable and/or non-registerable interests that have been
granted to you in respect of any matters appearing on the
agenda.’

Please complete the Declarations of Interests card available at
the meeting and return it to the Democratic Services Officer
before leaving the meeting.

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Environment Sub- 
Committee 

Members of the public are entitled to attend this meeting and 
receive information about it.   

North Tyneside Council wants to make it easier for you to get hold of the 
information you need.  We are able to provide our documents in alternative 
formats including Braille, audiotape, large print and alternative languages.   

For further information about the meeting please call Dave Parkin, Democratic 
Support Officer on 0191 643 5316. 
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Agenda 
Item 

 

 Page 

4. 
 
 
 
 

Minutes  
 

To confirm the minutes of the meeting held on 12 November 
2019.  
 

3. 

5. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

10 Year Plan for Waste 
 
To receive a report and presentation on the Authority’s 10 year 
plan for waste which sets out actions that the Authority will need 
to take in order to address the future challenges anticipated as a 
result of the expected changes to the strategic landscape.   
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Members of the Environment Sub-Committee 
 
Councillor A Austin 
Councillor L Bartoli 
Councillor L Bell (Deputy Chair) 
Councillor B Burdis (Chair) 
Councillor J Cruddas 
Councillor J Harrison 
 

Councillor G Madden 
Councillor J Mole 
Councillor K Osborne 
Councillor E Parker-Leonard 
Councillor A Percy 
Councillor S Phillips 
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(Please note that these minutes are subject to confirmation at the next meeting of the Sub Committee) 

 
Environment Sub-Committee 

 
12 November 2019 

 
Present: Councillor B Burdis (Chair) 

Councillors A Austin, L Bell, J Cruddas, J Harrison, G 
Madden, P McIntyre, J Mole, E Parker-Leonard and  
S Phillips  

  
E13/11/19 Apologies 
 
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors L Bartoli and K 
Osborne.  
 
 
E14/11/19 Substitute Members 
 
Pursuant to the Council’s constitution the appointment of the following substitute 
member was reported: - 
 
Councillor P McIntyre for Councillor L Bartoli 
 
 
E15/11/19 Declarations of Interest and Dispensations 
 
There were no declarations of interest or dispensations reported. 
 
 
E16/11/19 Minutes 
 
Resolved that the minutes of the previous meeting held on 10 September 2019 be 
confirmed and signed by the Chair. 
 
 
E17/11/19 Climate Emergency 
 
Consideration was given to a presentation which provided an update on the action 
which had been taken in relation to the Authority’s declaration of a climate emergency 
in July 2019.   
 
It was explained that the Authority had already taken steps to reduce its carbon 
footprint as part of its Low Carbon Plan 2016-2027.  This Plan contained a target of 
reducing carbon emissions by 50% by 2027.  Since the climate emergency had been 
declared by Council the aim was for the Borough to be carbon neutral by 2050 and for 
the 50% target to be brought forward to 2023.  It was explained that due to the 
changes already introduced the Authority’s carbon footprint had been reduced by 45% 
from the position in 2011.  A breakdown of the various contributors to the Authority’s 
carbon footprint was provided for the period 2010/11 and this was compared with the 
position in 2018/19 to demonstrate that significant improvements made, particularly in 
relation to street lighting in the Borough.    
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Environment Sub-Committee 

12 November 2019 

Reference was also made to the 39% reduction in the carbon footprint of the Borough 
between 2005 and 2017.  It was noted that there had been significant reductions in 
carbon emissions in respect of industrial and commercial purposes as well as in 
respect of housing. 
 
The Sub-committee was advised that work was currently ongoing to develop an action 
plan to bring forward measures to address the climate emergency.  It was explained 
that there needed to be a collective approach to resolve the issues with input from all 
sectors of the community, including energy and transport providers.  It was also 
explained that a further report would be presented to the Cabinet in July 2020. 
 
Clarification was sought on the steps being taken to ensure that all future homes were 
carbon neutral and making use of existing and emerging technology, such as heat 
pumps, solar panels and car charging points.  It was explained that the Government 
was currently consulting on a Future Homes Standard.  Officers were currently 
consulting with colleagues to assess the implications of the proposals contained within 
the consultation document and the proposals for amendments to building regulations 
in respect of energy efficiency measures for new homes. 
 
Reference was also made to the need to work with partners to deliver improvements 
to carbon emissions in the Borough.  Although the Authority had reduced its vehicle 
fleet by 25% this was only a very small part of the traffic using roads in the Borough.  
It was noted that transport would need to be incorporated into the climate emergency 
action plan and this would require people to make changes to the way that they 
travelled.  It was acknowledged that work would need to be undertaken to encourage 
businesses and residents to take steps to reduce their carbon footprint. 
 
The role of the Authority’s procurement processes in assisting the Authority to reduce 
its carbon footprint was also explored.    
 
Reference was made to the need for Central Government to give a lead in relation to 
carbon reduction measures and to give direction to local authorities and businesses 
on how they could reduce their own carbon footprint. 
 
The Chair thanked the officers for their presentation. 
 
It was agreed that (1) the presentation be noted; and 
(2) a report be presented to a future meeting on the strategy and action plan being 
developed to address the climate emergency  
 

 
 
E18/11/19 Tackling Environmental Crime 
 
The Sub-committee received a presentation which set out the steps taken by the 
Authority to address environmental crime, such as dog fouling, littering and flytipping, 
within the Borough.  Details of the legislative frameworks under which the service 
operated were outlined together with the North Tyneside Enforcement Policy. 
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Environment Sub-Committee 

 

12 November 2019 

Reference was made to the works undertaken to try to stop problems occurring in the 
first place. These included working with young people in schools and nurseries to 
discourage littering.  The service also worked with groups of young people to raise 
awareness of the problems associated with littering and dog fouling.  In addition, the 
service made good use of social media to share information on the problems 
associated with dropping litter and not correctly dealing with dog fouling.  Reference 
was also made to the use of social media to allow residents to report incidents of 
littering, dog fouling or flytipping. 
 
The service also undertook a number of different environmental campaigns and 
initiatives over the course of the year. These included the “Love Your Street” 
campaign, big spring cleans and regular estate clean ups. 
 
In respect of environmental enforcement, it was noted that the enforcement team 
worked between 6.00am and 10.00pm each day and had access to a CCTV van and 
several mobile cameras.   There was also a new environmental hit squad who would 
be used to deal with specific problem areas.    
 
Reference was made to the 151 fixed penalty notices issued by the wardens for 
littering, flytipping and dog fouling.  It was explained that the wardens would try an 
educational approach in the first instance to try to get people to change their 
behaviour.  The issue of fixed penalty notices and court action would generally be for 
repeat offenders, serious cases of flytipping or where advice given by wardens was 
ignored.     
 
In response to questions it was explained that less than 10 of the people who had 
been spoken to by the environmental wardens had then gone on to be issued with a 
fixed penalty notice for a second offence which demonstrated that the education first 
approach delivered positive results.  Members were advised that 67% of the fixed 
penalty notices issued had been for littering offences although different areas of the 
borough had different issues.  
 
It was explained that the future priorities of the service were to continue to raise 
awareness of environmental issues, promote environmental campaigns and work with 
ward councillors and communities to tackle environmental issues in their localities.  
The service would continue to take a proactive approach to tackle hot spot areas.  A 
review of the environmental hit squad and the warden service would be undertaken as 
well as a three-yearly review of Public Spaces Protection Orders. 
 
The Chair thanked the officers for their presentation 
 
It was agreed that the presentation be received, and a further update be provided to a 
future meeting. 
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Author:  Colin MacDonald  

 
Tel: (0191) 643 6620 

 
Service:  Environment, Housing and Leisure 

 

Wards affected:  All 
 

 

 
 
1. Purpose  

1.1. This report presents the Authority’s 10 Year Plan for Waste that was approved by 
Cabinet in November 2019 and invites the sub-committee to consider how it may wish 
to adapt its work plan for the next municipal year.  

 
2. Recommendations 

The sub-committee is invited to: 

I. Note the information in this report and in a presentation which will be provided at the 
meeting; and  

II. Consider how members may wish to adapt the sub-committee’s work plan for the 
following municipal year. 

 

3. Background 

3.1 The sub-committee is responsible for examining the delivery of services and influencing 
decision makers in the formulation of their future plans, strategies and their decision 
making by making evidence-based recommendations to them on how services can be 
improved in relation to the following areas: 

 
• Environment 
• Energy use 
• Climate change 
• Flood risk management 
• Waste Management 
 

 

3.2 In November 2019, Cabinet approved its 10 Year Plan for Waste (‘the plan’). The report 
considered by Cabinet and the plan is included as Appendix 1 to this report. 

 

Meeting: Environment Sub-Committee 
 
 

Date:  21 January 2020 

Title:  10 Year Plan for Waste   
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3.3 The Government published its new strategy for waste in December 2018 and has stated 
its intention to introduce legislation aimed at creating a ‘circular economy’, minimising 
waste and using it as a resource.  This will have a direct impact on local authorities. 

 
3.4 The need for a plan for waste was identified by Cabinet as part of the Authority’s 2019-

2023 Financial Planning and Budget process.  
 
3.5 The plan has now been developed and was approved by Cabinet in November 2019.  It 

sets out actions that the Authority will need to take in order to address the future 
challenges anticipated as a result of the expected changes to the strategic landscape.   

 
3.6 Sub-committee is invited to consider the contents of the plan and what direction it sets.  

At the meeting Officers will provide a presentation on the context of the plan to promote 
discussion with Members.  

 

4. Appendices 

Appendix 1 10 Year Plan for Waste – Report to Cabinet 

 

5. Background Information 

5.1 The following background documents have been used in the compilation of this report 
and are available from the report author: 

1) North Tyneside Waste Strategy 2013-2030 
 

2) North Tyneside Waste Strategy 2013-2030, Cabinet Report 14 October 2013 
 

3) Waste Framework Directive, 2008/98/EC 
 

4) Circular Economy Package, EU 2018 
 

5) A Green Future: Our 25 Year Plan to Improve the Environment, HM 
Government 2018  

 
6) Our Waste, Our Resources: A Strategy for England, HM Government 2018 

 
7) Environment Bill, HM Government 2019 

 
8) Household Waste Recycling Centre Operations, Cabinet November 2017 

 
9) North Tyneside Local Plan, 2017-2032 

 
10)  Climate Change Emergency Declaration, Full Council July 2019 
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http://ntc-web-democratic-archive-public.s3-website.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/Files/CBT/CBT-2013-10-14_6j_North_Tyneside_Waste_Management_Strategy_Appx1.pdf
http://ntc-web-democratic-archive-public.s3-website.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/Files/CBT/CBT-2013-10-14_6j_North_Tyneside_Waste_Management_Strategy_Appx1.pdf
http://ntc-web-democratic-archive-public.s3-website.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/Files/CBT/CBT-2013-10-14_6j_North_tyneside_waste_Management_Strategy_2013_-_2030.pdf
http://ntc-web-democratic-archive-public.s3-website.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/Files/CBT/CBT-2013-10-14_6j_North_tyneside_waste_Management_Strategy_2013_-_2030.pdf
https://ec.europa.eu/environment/waste/framework/
https://ec.europa.eu/environment/waste/framework/
https://ec.europa.eu/environment/circular-economy/index_en.htm
https://ec.europa.eu/environment/circular-economy/index_en.htm
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/693158/25-year-environment-plan.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/693158/25-year-environment-plan.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/693158/25-year-environment-plan.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/693158/25-year-environment-plan.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/765914/resources-waste-strategy-dec-2018.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/765914/resources-waste-strategy-dec-2018.pdf
https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/bills/cbill/2019-2020/0003/20003.pdf
https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/bills/cbill/2019-2020/0003/20003.pdf
http://ntc-web-democratic-archive-public.s3-website.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/Files/CBT/CBT-2017-11-13_6_e_Household_Waste_Recycing_Centre_Operations.pdf
http://ntc-web-democratic-archive-public.s3-website.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/Files/CBT/CBT-2017-11-13_6_e_Household_Waste_Recycing_Centre_Operations.pdf
https://my.northtyneside.gov.uk/category/1130/local-plan
https://my.northtyneside.gov.uk/category/1130/local-plan
https://my.northtyneside.gov.uk/sites/default/files/meeting/related-documents/6.%202019-07-25%20Climate%20Emergency%20Declaration%20version%202%201007%20%282%29%20post%20PH%20amend.pdf
https://my.northtyneside.gov.uk/sites/default/files/meeting/related-documents/6.%202019-07-25%20Climate%20Emergency%20Declaration%20version%202%201007%20%282%29%20post%20PH%20amend.pdf


North Tyneside Council
Report to Cabinet
Date: 25 November 2019 

Title: 10 Year Plan for Waste

Portfolio: Environment and Transport Cabinet Member: Councillor Carl 
Johnson

Report from Service 
Area: Environment, Housing and Leisure

Responsible Officer: Phil Scott, Head of Environment, 
Housing and Leisure

Tel: (0191) 643 
7295

Wards affected: All

PART 1

1.1 Executive Summary:

The Authority has a statutory duty to collect and dispose of household waste arising within 
the borough.  Annually it deals with around 94,000 tonnes of waste material with an overall 
cost to the Authority of £11.339millon to collect, dispose of and treat. 

In October 2013, Cabinet adopted a Waste Strategy 2013-2030 with the overarching 
strategic aim to reduce waste and use it as a resource.  Since then the average waste per 
household has reduced and more waste is being diverted away from landfill.  Over 90% of 
waste material is either recycled or converted into energy and, following the introduction of 
alternate weekly household collections in August 2018, kerbside recycling is increasing.

The government published its new strategy for waste in December 2018 and has stated its 
intention to introduce legislation aimed at creating a ‘circular economy’: minimising waste 
and using it as a resource.  This will have a direct impact on local authorities.

Within North Tyneside, the number of households in the borough is set to grow in line with 
the housing requirement within the Local Plan, the Elected Mayor has outlined her ambition 
to create a borough free of single-use plastics and full Council declared a Climate 
Emergency in July of this year.  All of these drivers will have an impact on future waste 
management in the borough.

The Authority therefore needs a plan to guide its approach for the remaining 10 years of its 
waste strategy, an action that was identified in Cabinet’s budget proposals which formed 
part of the 2019-2023 Financial Planning and Budget process.

This report presents the 10 year plan for waste.  It sets out the strategic landscape for 
waste by describing the international, national and local drivers that are shaping our 
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thinking.  It then identifies actions that the Authority will need to take in order to address 
the future challenges that are anticipated.  This includes a proposal to extend the 
Authority’s successful waste disposal contract arrangements over the medium-term to 
ensure that it has the required flexibility to secure the right decisions for the longer-term.  

This report seeks approval of the 10 year plan for waste and to delegate authority to enter 
into the necessary contractual arrangements to extend the current residual waste contract.

1.2 Recommendations:

It is recommended that Cabinet:

i. approve the 10 year plan for waste attached as Appendix 1 to this report; and

ii. delegate authority to the Head of Environment, Housing and Leisure in consultation 
with the Head of Law and Governance, Head of Resources, Cabinet Member for 
Finance and Resources, Cabinet Member for Environment and Transport to 
conclude and enter into the necessary agreements to extend the residual waste 
contract with the current waste provider.

1.3 Forward Plan:

Twenty-eight days’ notice of this report has been given and it first appeared on the Forward 
Plan that was published on 27 September 2019.

1.4 Council Plan and Policy Framework 

The Plan relates to the following priorities in Our North Tyneside Plan 2018-2021; in 
particular:

Our places will…

Provide a clean, green, healthy, attractive, safe and sustainable environment
Be great places to live

1.5 Information:

1.5.1 Background

The Authority has a statutory duty to collect and dispose of household waste arising within 
the borough.  To achieve this, it directly provides a kerbside collection service and contract 
arrangements are in place to dispose of residual waste, reprocess recyclable material and 
operate a Household Waste Recycling Centre (HWRC).

The Authority currently has 98,600 households and annually collects 94,000 tonnes of 
waste in the borough.  This consists of:

60,000 tonnes of ‘residual’ waste (waste that cannot be recycled);  
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15,000 tonnes of dry recyclable household waste such as paper, tins, plastic bottles, 
card and glass at the kerbside via the grey bin;
9,500 of garden waste; 
6,500 tonnes of recyclable material delivered to the HWRC; and
3,000 tonnes of other recyclable material delivered to the Transfer Station.

The overall annual cost to the Authority of providing these services is £11.339m.

Overall, 90% of waste material is either recycled or converted into energy - 35% of is 
recycled and 52% is made into energy using ‘Energy from Waste’ as a disposal treatment. 
The remaining 10% is sent to landfill.  Since the introduction of alternate weekly collection 
in August 2018, kerbside recycling has increased by 10%.  

Waste generated by households is also decreasing.  The average household produces 
814kg of waste compared to 918kg in 2015/16. 

1.5.2 National Policy Context

The approach to waste is changing across the world and governments are having to react.

In addition to the statutory duties that fall to the Authority to collect and dispose of household 
waste, there are also a number of European targets that have been transposed into domestic 
law which apply to local authorities.  These are:

The Waste Framework Directive 2008 - sets recycling targets for member states  
The Packaging Waste Directive 2005 - sets a target for 55% municipal waste to be 
recycled or reused by 2025, increasing to 65% by 2035 
The Landfill Directive 2018 - limits municipal waste landfilled to less than 10% by 
2030.

In January 2018, government published its plan for the environment ‘A Green Future: Our 
25 Year Plan to Improve the Environment’.  In relation to waste it pledged to meet all 
existing waste targets.

This was followed in December 2018 by government’s publication of its new waste strategy 
‘Our waste, our resources:  A strategy for England’.  The strategy sets out how the 
government plans to minimise waste, promote resource efficiency and move towards a 
‘circular economy’ in England.  It reinforces the ‘polluter pays’ principle such as extending 
responsibility for producers to cover the full lifetime costs of packaging they produce. 

The impact of the government’s strategy is currently being shaped by public consultation 
and the intention to legislate was set out in the Environment Bill introduced on 15 October 
2019, following the Queen’s Speech. 

What is clear now

It is known that the Government intends to:

extend producer responsibility for the cost of disposal which will cover the collection, 
transportation and sorting of materials prior to their end of life. This will also be 
extended to the cost of providing public information about the disposal of products 
or materials;
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require local authorities to introduce separate weekly collection of food waste. The 
aim is to have this in place by 2023;

require local authorities to collect a standard range of materials for recycling as a 
minimum by 2023. The range of materials comprises of:

o glass;
o metal;
o plastic;
o paper and card;
o food waste;
o garden waste.

This requirement, in some format, will be extended to businesses and 
organisations that produce waste which is like that of households.

introduce the principal of a Deposit Return Scheme (DRS) for drinks containers by 
2023; and 

implement new charges on single use plastic items, these charges may be made 
on items that are:

o single use;
o made wholly or partially of plastic;
o supplied in connection with goods or services.

What remains uncertain

The key issues that remain unconfirmed and that the government will explore further 
through another round of consultations in 2020, include:

how extended producer responsibility cost will be calculated in detail;
bin colour standardisation for households;
a standard method of recycling collection from households based on each stream
being collected separately;
a standard frequency of collections from households for recycling, food, garden 
and residual waste;
if, how and when a plastics tax may be introduced;
extended producer responsibility cost calculations;
deposit return scheme implementation and regulatory framework;
targets based on carbon and natural capital impacts.

The mechanisms by which the costs of new obligations on local authorities will be funded 
has yet to be made clear. 

1.5.3 The Authority’s Waste Strategy 2013-2030

The Authority has in place its “Waste Management Strategy 2013-2030: Changing our 
thinking away from rubbish and towards a resource”, adopted by Cabinet in October 2013.  
The strategy includes the following strategic aims: 

1. Work with our residents to reduce rubbish produced by each household;
2. Maximise the amount of rubbish that is reused, recycled or composted;
3. Put technology in place to recover value from our rubbish and minimise the amount 

we send to landfill; and
4. Reduce our carbon footprint through better management of our waste.
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There is an action plan within the strategy to 2023 with a commitment to review it in 2019.

The Authority has made significant progress in delivering the strategic aims.  A summary 
of the key outcomes are outlined in the table below.

Table 1: Waste Strategy 2013-2030 Progress
Objective Outcome

Work with our residents to 
reduce rubbish produced 
by each household

Average waste per household has reduced by 114kg per 
annum
‘Wash, Squash and Recycle’ campaign introduced which 
has received over 5,500 pledges;
Directly engaged with thousands of residents about the 
importance of recycling and minimising waste at local 
events.

Maximise the amount of 
rubbish that is reused, 
recycled or composted

Introduced alternative weekly collections in August 2018. 
This has improved kerbside recycling rates by 10%;
Extended the kerbside garden waste scheme by an 
additional 3,000 households;
Increased the tonnage of reused materials by 120%.

Put technology in place to 
recover value from our 
rubbish and minimise the 
amount we send to landfill

Ensured that at least 55,000 tonnes per annum of 
municipal waste (52%) is converted to energy until the 
end of the current contract in 2022; 
Renewed kerbside recycling contract with access to 
automated materials recycling facility.

Reduce our carbon 
footprint through better 
management of our waste

Replaced all diesel fuelled vehicles with 26 new ‘Euro 6’ 
emission standard engines;
Reduced the fleet size by 3 vehicles following the 
introduction of alternative weekly collection;
Route optimism of waste collection rounds which has 
reduced the annual distance travelled by the waste fleet 
by approximately 20,000 miles.

To supplement the strategy an action plan has been developed to reduce the use of single-
use plastics based on achieving short, medium and long-term goals and good progress is 
being made.  For example, within the Authority it has:

Replaced single-use plastic cutlery
Introduced biodegradable hot drinks containers and promoted re-usable ones
Introduced paper cones at water dispensers
Trialled the reduction in use of plastic bottles in favour of glass bottles at Quadrant 
Sought to reduce plastics within the supply chain.

Within the borough the Authority has:

Supported the Young Mayor’s campaign to increase the number of water refill 
stations 
Constructed a mobile water fountain for use at public events such as the 10km road 
race to reduce the single-use of bottles.
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1.5.4 North Tyneside Policy Context

In the Our North Tyneside Plan, the Elected Mayor has set out bold ambitions for making 
North Tyneside an even greater place to live, work and visit.  One of the themes of that 
plan is the borough will have a sustainable environment.  The Authority’s approach to 
managing waste is key to delivering that commitment.

In March 2018 the Elected Mayor voiced her concerns about the prevalence of single-use 
plastics and the damage it creates to the environment.  As a result, she outlined her 
ambition for a borough free of single-use plastics.

In June 2019, Cabinet recognised the excellent progress being made against the Low 
Carbon Plan but requested that a Climate Emergency should be declared by Full Council. 
In July 2019 Council declared a Climate Emergency.  Cabinet will be considering an update 
report on that matter separately.  It will be essential that the Authority continues to improve 
its management of waste as part of its long-standing commitment to protecting the 
environment. 

Although the average amount of waste collected from each household has reduced, the 
borough is set to grow.  Through its Local Plan the Authority has made provision to meet 
the government’s requirement to meet the additional housing requirement.  The impacts of 
this will need to be managed in a sustainable way in accordance with the infrastructure 
objectives of the plan.  The waste management policy within the Local Plan follows the 
waste hierarchy and aims to minimise waste.

On 20 February 2019, Council approved Cabinet’s budget proposals as part of the 2019-
2023 Financial Planning and Budget Process.  Within that, the proposals included plans to 
develop a 10 year plan for waste.  The efficiency statement concluded that, for ecological 
and financial reasons, it is imperative that local authorities have long term plans for waste. 
The proposal aimed to establish a 10 year plan to increase recycling and contain the growth 
of waste costs as well as developing a post 2022 solution for disposal of residual waste. 

1.5.5 Contract arrangements

In the coming years, the type of consumer products that producers place on the market will 
have a direct impact on what material the Authority will need to collect, reprocess and 
dispose of.  Key to how the Authority does that will be to ensure that it has arrangements 
in place that remain fit for purpose.  As part of that the Authority needs to ensure that the 
contractual arrangements which supplement in-house operations continue to provide the 
right fit, deliver value for money, and remain flexible enough to deliver change when it is 
needed.

The Authority currently has two significant contracts in place to help deliver its waste 
services for:

Reprocessing of our kerbside recyclable material: undertaken by J&B Recycling 
Limited (‘J & B’); and
Disposal of our non-recyclable waste, reprocessing of kerbside garden waste, and 
operation of our HWRC: undertaken by Suez Recycling and Recovery Limited 
(‘Suez’).
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Kerbside recycling contract

Following a procurement exercise, on 1 October 2019 the Authority commenced a 2-year 
contract with J & B to reprocess recyclable material collected in the grey bin.  The contract 
has started well and is already bringing benefits with an increase in the amount material 
being recovered.  Also, joint working is being undertaken to expand the range of materials 
that can be recycled e.g. pots, tubs and trays.

The Authority has the option to extend this contract on a ‘1-year plus 1’ basis therefore 
providing it with flexibility on when it may opt to re-procure in response to changes in the 
market and legislative changes.

Waste disposal contract
    

The Authority’s waste disposal contract is with Suez.  On behalf of the Authority, Suez 
disposes of non-recyclable waste, reprocesses garden waste, and operates the HWRC.  
Suez also manages the Waste Transfer Station at Wallsend Road, North Shields. 

The contract with Suez has been varied during its lifetime and, in its current form, has 
proven to be effective in both diverting significant amounts of waste away from landfill to 
create energy (using ‘Energy from Waste’ facilities) and in supporting improvements with 
our recycling performance.

The contract began in March 1997 and expires in March 2022.  It is therefore necessary to 
make a decision regarding the future of this contractual arrangement.  The incumbent 
contractor is working with the Authority to determine the extent and terms on which the 
current arrangement may be extended. 

Soft Market Testing

Officers conducted a soft market testing exercise in February 2019.  The objective was to 
seek the views of industry to shape the thinking for the future and consider what 
procurement routes were available to take for the Authority. 

In order to do this, a Prior Information Notice (PIN) was issued to invite the market to 
informally discuss future options with the Authority around its recycling and residual waste 
contract.  The purpose of this exercise was to ensure the Authority shapes its future 
contracts to be attractive and realistic to the market. 

The soft market testing exercise established that the future direction of waste will be heavily 
influenced by the way on which the government strategy is delivered.  The combined 
effects of what is being proposed (as set out in Section 1.5.2 above) means that local 
authorities will need to reconsider their approach to waste collection and disposal at the 
same time as industry rethinking the way in which it operates.

The soft market testing indicated that re-procuring the waste contract at this time would not 
be beneficial as the market would over price risk given the uncertainty in legislation and 
direction of waste collection.

In terms of waste disposal, an assessment of the future changes which may occur has 
been undertaken.  Advice has been sought as to whether the existing waste contract may 
be extended.  The advice concluded; in accordance with procurement regulations; that the 
contract can be extended for up to a period equivalent to 50% of its overall initial value.  
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At its meeting on 1 April 2019 Cabinet agreed to re-procure the kerbside materials recycling 
contract and this was awarded in July 2019 to J & B on a short arrangement which was 
deemed to be pragmatic to ensure flexibility given the future changes that are likely to 
affect the market and therefore secure best value.

In reviewing the contractual arrangements for waste disposal, in-house service delivery 
has been considered however this is not a viable option for the Authority at this time.  
Reasons include, the high up-front capital investment costs required to build a suitable 
facility, the planning and regulatory restraints, and the continuing uncertainty within the 
market. 

1.5.6 The Authority’s 10 Year Plan for Waste

The Authority has developed the 10 year plan for waste and it is included as Appendix 1 
to this report.

It is clear from the detail of what has been outlined in the preceding sections of this report 
that a number of policy, legislative and contractual drivers have had to be taken into 
account.

In summary, over the next 10 years the Authority expects that:

The borough will grow in line with the housing requirement projections within the 
Local Plan

Government will introduce new legislation which will:
o change the nature of the composition of waste material that it collects
o require it to collect, dispose and treat waste in a different way
o require it to meet more stretching recycling targets

Contract arrangements for waste disposal and treatment will need to be reviewed 
and, where necessary, renewed

The ambition of the Elected Mayor for North Tyneside to be a borough free of single-
use plastics needs to be delivered and this will need to involve businesses and other 
organisations to successfully do so

The local declaration of a Climate Emergency and the action plan resulting from it 
will drive innovation in waste management

Provision will need to be made for the likely additional costs that will be incurred in 
delivering its waste services (the additional funding that will be made available is yet 
to be clarified by government).

The Authority proposes that it will need to undertake the actions outlined in the table below 
to achieve a number of key outcomes.
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Table 2: 10 Year Plan for Waste Actions and Expected Key Outcomes
Actions Expected Key Outcomes

Investigate and implement 
separate food waste collections

Increase recycling rates 
Meet statutory obligations

Upgrade its HWRC to meet 
changing customer needs

A facility that:
Remains fit for purpose 
Can address changing customer needs
Promotes the waste hierarchy: prevent, reuse and 
recycle 

Commence new arrangements 
for materials recycling, waste 
disposal and treatment

Access the best available treatment technology to 
recycle more
Secure best value for money
Meet statutory obligations

Refresh its approach to waste 
awareness campaigns and 
initiatives to improve recycling 
and promote the latest thinking

Improve the quality of recycled material
Promote the waste hierarchy of prevent, reuse and 
recycle with residents
Promote the waste hierarchy with businesses to 
reduce commercial waste generated within the 
borough
Innovate within the waste hierarchy.  For example, 
investigating the use of building and highways 
materials with reused/recycled material content

Deliver the short, medium and 
long-term goals of its action 
plan to create a borough free of 
single-use plastics.

Phase out single-use plastics at Council buildings
Promote the Young Mayor’s refill campaign
Update contract arrangements to introduce 
alternatives to plastics.

1.6 Decision options:

The following decision options are available for consideration by Cabinet:

Option 1

Cabinet approves the recommendations at Section 1.2 of this report agreeing to the 10 
year plan for waste.

Option 2

Cabinet does not approve the recommendations at Section 1.2 of this report.

Option 1 is the recommended option.

1.7 Reasons for recommended option:

Approval of the 10 year plan for waste will clearly set out the Authority’s approach to waste 
and meets Cabinet’s budget proposals as part of the 2019-2023 Financial Planning and 
Budget Process to develop it.  It also meets the commitment within the Authority’s Waste 
Strategy 2013-2030 to review and update the action plan, which expires in 2023. 

Approval of the delegation to extend the waste disposal contract will allow the Authority to 
achieve best value from the market for the reasons set out in the report.
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1.8 Appendices:

Appendix 1 - 10 year plan for waste.

1.9 Contact officers:

Colin MacDonald, Senior Manager, Technical and Regulatory Services, 0191 643 6620
Sarah Heslop, Senior Manager (Contracts) (0191) 643 5456
David Dunford, Senior Business Partner, Strategic Finance, 0191 643 7027
Claire Emmerson, Senior Manager, Financial Strategy and Planning, 0191 643 8109
Emma Simson, Legal Manager, Commercial & Development, Tel: (0191) 643 5375

1.10 Background information:

The following background papers/information have been used in the compilation of this 
report and are available at the office of the author:

1) North Tyneside Waste Strategy 2013-2030

2) North Tyneside Waste Strategy 2013-2030, Cabinet Report 14 October 2013

3) Waste Framework Directive, 2008/98/EC

4) Circular Economy Package, EU 2018

5) A Green Future: Our 25 Year Plan to Improve the Environment, HM Government 
2018 

6) Our Waste, Our Resources: A Strategy for England, HM Government 2018

7) Environment Bill, HM Government 2019

8) Household Waste Recycling Centre Operations, Cabinet November 2017

9) North Tyneside Local Plan, 2017-2032

10) Climate Change Emergency Declaration, Full Council July 2019

PART 2 – COMPLIANCE WITH PRINCIPLES OF DECISION MAKING

2.1 Finance and other resources

There are no finance and other resources implications directly arising from this report.  
Finance Officers however were closely involved in the soft market testing exercise that 
took place in February 2019 and are involved in the on-going work with the incumbent 
waste disposal contractor, as outlined in the report.

Delivery of the 10 year plan for waste is likely to lead to additional costs for the Authority 
however the exact detail of the extent of that impact is not yet known.  Estimates for the 
potential impacts are being recognised in the Medium-Term Financial Plan 2020 – 2024 
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which will initially be presented to Cabinet on 25 November 2019 and will be agreed as 
part of the 2020-21 budget setting process scheduled for full Council in February 2020. 

2.2 Legal

The Authority has a number of statutory duties relating to waste.  These include the duty to 
collect and dispose of household waste arising within the Borough (Section 12 of the Control 
of Pollution Act 1974, Section 4 of the Environmental Protection Act 1990); the duty to collect 
at least two types of recyclable waste from all households (Section 1 of the Waste 
Minimisation Act 1998, Section 45 of the Environmental Protection Act 1990); and the duty to 
ensure the provision of a commercial waste collection service (Section 45(2) of the 
Environmental Protection Act 1990).

There are also a number of international and national targets for waste that have been 
transposed into domestic law, to which local authorities are subject, for example: The Waste 
Framework Directive 2008 sets targets for member states to recycle 50% of household waste 
by 2020 and to introduce separate collection of at least four materials by 2015.  The 
Packaging Waste Directive 2005 sets a target for 55% municipal waste to be recycled or 
reused by 2025, increasing to 65% by 2035. The Landfill Directive 2018 limits municipal waste 
landfilled to less than 10% by 2030.

The adoption of the 10 year plan for waste will assist the Authority in achieving its statutory 
obligations.

The variation and extension to the waste contract are permitted pursuant to Regulation 72 
of the Public Procurement Regulations. This allows the contract to be extended by 50% of 
its original value provided that a change of contractor cannot be made for economic 
reasons. At this time carrying out a procurement exercise for a residual waste provider 
would significantly increase risk to the Authority given the uncertainty of the legislative 
changes and is likely to lead to increased costs.

2.3 Consultation/community engagement

2.3.1 Internal Consultation
Internal consultation has taken place with the Senior Leadership Team and Cabinet 
Members on the proposals contained within this report.

2.3.2 External Consultation/Engagement
Engagement has taken place with waste management companies as part of the soft market 
testing exercise outlined in Section 1.5.5 of the report. The 10 year plan for waste was also 
presented to a waste and recycling workshop at the State of the Area Event on 8 November 
2019.

2.4 Human rights

There are no human rights implications directly arising from this report.

2.5 Equalities and diversity

There are no equalities and diversity implications directly arising from this report.  Equality 
impact assessments will be completed prior to the implementation of the changes proposed 
by government legislation.

18



2.6 Risk management

Risks associated with the Authority’s delivery of its responsibilities for waste are managed 
through the established corporate risk management arrangements.  Strategic risks have 
been identified in relation to the impacts of the government’s waste strategy (No. 14-1198) 
and in relation to future waste disposal arrangements (reference No 1-1181).

2.7 Crime and disorder

There are no crime and disorder implications arising directly from this report.

2.8 Environment and sustainability

The 10 year plan for waste takes into account the policy and legislative drivers that will 
impact on the future approach for waste and what that will mean for the Authority.  The 
changes predicted are aimed at making a positive impact on the environment and moving 
towards a more sustainable ‘circular economy’ that uses waste as a resource and raises 
recycling rates.  The report highlights an approach to its waste contracts designed to 
provide the Authority with flexibility in its ability to respond appropriately to the legislative 
changes. 

Additionally, the 10 year plan supports Council’s declaration of a Climate Emergency. 

PART 3 - SIGN OFF

Chief Executive

Head of Service

Mayor/Cabinet Member(s)

Chief Finance Officer 

Monitoring Officer

Head of Corporate Strategy 
and Customer Service

X

X

X

X

X

X
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YEAR 2020 2021 2022 2023 2024 2025 2026 2027 2028 2029 2030
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OUR 10 YEAR PLAN FOR WASTE

OBJECTIVES:
• Extend delivery plan within our waste strategy 2013-2030
• Deliver the objectives set out in 2019-20 budget proposals

WHAT WE NEED TO ANTICIPATE:
• How extended producer responsibility cost will be calculated.
• Bin colour standardisation, standard methods and frequency of collections.
• How plastic tax may be introduced.
• Deposit return scheme implementation and regulatory framework.
• Targets based on carbon and natural capital impacts.

A GROWING BOROUGH: LOCAL PLAN 2017 - 2032

2050

2035

<10% of 
waste to 
landfill & 
65% 
recycling 
for 

Eliminate 
avoidable 
waste of all 
kinds.

50% of 
household 

waste to be 
reused or 
recycled.

Ban on plastic 
stirrers, buds 

and straws

Market 
demand for 

better quality 
recyclables

N/A N/A Implementation of 
new legislation

- Food waste,
- Plastic tax,
- Deposit return
schemes,

- Extended
producer
responsibility. 

Revision of 
the 

Resources 
and Waste 

Strategy 

55% 
recycling 
rate for 

municipal 
solid waste 

(MSW) 

N/A N/A N/A N/A EU Target 
of 60% of 

household 
waste to 

be reused 
or 

recycled

Investigate food 
waste options

Extend or re-
procure 

materials 
recycling 
contract  

arrangements

Extend our  
residual waste 

contract 
arrangements

Commence 
HWRC 

improvement 
programme

Commence 
separate food 

waste collections 
to meet legislative 

requirement.

Renew waste 
awareness and 

initiatives 
campaign contract 

arrangements

Commence 
options 

appraisal for 
waste 

treatment

Complete 
options 

appraisal for 
waste 

treatment

Approval of 
future waste 

treatment 
arrangement

Renew Waste 
awareness 

and initiatives 
campaign 
contract 

arrangements

Work with 
businesses, 

schools 
and 

residents 
to improve 

recycling 
rates

Develop 
new 

Waste 
Strategy 
for the 

Borough

Launch 
new 

Waste 
Strategy

SHORT, MEDIUM & LONG TERM GOALS OF SINGLE USE PLASTICS ACTION PLAN 2018 - 2030

Introduction of new 
legislation in response 
to the Resources and 

Waste Strategy

Response to the implications arising from 
the revision of the Resources and Waste 

Strategy
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